

- 132 Hammond MG, Hatley L, Talbert LM. A double blind study to evaluate the effect of methyl dopa on menopausal vasomotor flushes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 1984; **58**: 1158–60.
- 133 Andersen O, Engebretsen T, Solberg VM, Orbo A. Alpha-methyl dopa for climacteric hot flushes: a double-blind, randomized, cross-over study. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 1986; **65**: 405–09.
- 134 Nesheim BI, Saetre T. Reduction of menopausal hot flushes by methyl dopa: a double blind crossover trial. *Eur J Clin Pharmacol* 1981; **20**: 413–16.
- 135 Loprinzi CL, Goldberg RM, O'Fallon JR, et al. Transdermal clonidine for ameliorating post-orchietomy hot flashes. *J Urol* 1994; **151**: 634–36.
- 136 Bressler LR, Murphy CM, Shevrin DH, Warren RF. Use of clonidine to treat hot flashes secondary to leuprolide or goserelin. *Ann Pharmacother* 1993; **27**: 182–85.
- 137 Leberherz TB, French L. Nonhormonal treatment of the menopausal syndrome: a double-blind evaluation of an autonomic system stabilizer. *Obstet Gynecol* 1969; **33**: 795–99.
- 138 Guttuso TJ Jr. Gabapentin's effects on hot flashes and hypothermia. *Neurology* 2000; **54**: 2161–63.
- 139 Loprinzi CL, Barton DL, Sloan JA, et al. Pilot evaluation of gabapentin for alleviation of hot flashes. *proc ASCO* 2002: 362a (abst 1444).
- 140 Thummala AR, Griggs J, Rosenblatt J, et al. Pilot study using gabapentin on tamoxifen induced hot flashes in women with breast cancer. *proc ASCO* 2002: 362a (abst 1445).
- 141 Loprinzi CL, Pisansky TM, Fonseca R, et al. Pilot evaluation of venlafaxine hydrochloride for the therapy of hot flashes in cancer survivors. *J Clin Oncol* 1998; **16**: 2377–81.
- 142 Stearns V, Isaacs C, Rowland J, et al. A pilot trial assessing the efficacy of paroxetine hydrochloride (Paxil) in controlling hot flashes in breast cancer patients. *Ann Oncol* 2000; **11**: 17–22.
- 143 Roth AJ, Scher HI. Sertraline relieves hot flashes secondary to medical castration as treatment of advanced prostate cancer. *Psychooncology* 1998; **7**: 129–32.
- 144 Quella SK, Loprinzi CL, Sloan J, et al. Pilot evaluation of venlafaxine for the treatment of hot flashes in men undergoing androgen ablation therapy for prostate cancer. *J Urol* 1999; **162**: 98–102.
- 145 Waldinger MD, Berendsen HH, Schweitzer DH. Treatment of hot flushes with mirtazapine: four case reports. *Maturitas* 2000; **36**: 165–68.
- 146 Pansini F, Albertazzi P, Bonaccorsi G, et al. Trazodone: a non-hormonal alternative for neurovegetative climacteric symptoms. *Clin Exp Obstet Gynecol* 1995; **22**: 341–44.
- 147 Anderson IM. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors versus tricyclic antidepressants: a meta-analysis of efficacy and tolerability. *J Affect Disord* 2000; **58**: 19–36.
- 148 Haddad P. The SSRI discontinuation syndrome. *J Psychopharmacol* 1998; **12**: 305–13.
- 149 Crundwell JK. Fluoxetine and suicidal ideation—a review of the literature. *Int J Neurosci* 1993; **68**: 73–84.
- 150 Christe C, Vogt N. SSRI-induced SIADH in older people. *J Am Geriatr Soc* 1999; **47**: 630–31.
- 151 Flockhart DA, Hayes DF, Rae JM, Bhargava P, Morocho A, Stearns V. Coprescription of paroxetine with tamoxifen to reduce hot flashes decreased plasma 4-hydroxy-N-desmethyl-tamoxifen concentrations in a CYP2D6-dependent manner. *Proc ASCPT* 2001: 10: (abstr) PI-38.
- 152 Rothschild AJ. Sexual side effects of antidepressants. *J Clin Psychiatry* 2000; **61** (suppl 11): 28–36.
- 153 Lopez JF, Chalmers DT, Little KY, Watson SJ. A E Bennett Research Award. Regulation of serotonin 1A, glucocorticoid, and mineralocorticoid receptor in rat and human hippocampus: implications for the neurobiology of depression. *Biol Psychiatry* 1998; **43**: 547–73.
- 154 Drevets WC, Frank E, Price JC, et al. PET imaging of serotonin 1A receptor binding in depression. *Biol Psychiatry* 1999; **46**: 1375–87.
- 155 Marin JJ, Arango V, Marzuk PM, Theccanat S, Reis DJ. Evidence for the 5-HT hypothesis of suicide: a review of post-mortem studies. *Br J Psychiatry Suppl* 1989; **8**: 7–14.
- 156 Yates M, Leake A, Candy JM, Fairbairn AF, McKeith IG, Ferrier IN. 5HT₂ receptor changes in major depression. *Biol Psychiatry* 1990; **27**: 489–96.
- 157 Frazer A. Antidepressants. *J Clin Psychiatry* 1997; **58** (suppl 6): 9–25.
- 158 Blier P, de Montigny C. Current advances and trends in the treatment of depression. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* 1994; **15**: 220–26.
- 159 Haddjeri N, Blier P, de Montigny C. Long-term antidepressant treatments result in a tonic activation of forebrain 5-HT_{1A} receptors. *J Neurosci* 1998; **18**: 10150–56.
- 160 Peroutka SJ, Snyder SH. Long-term antidepressant treatment decreases spiroperidol-labeled serotonin receptor binding. *Science* 1980; **210**: 88–90.
- 161 Bourin M, Baker GB. The future of antidepressants. *Biomed Pharmacother* 1996; **50**: 7–12.
- 162 Gudelsky GA, Koenig JL, Meltzer HY. Thermoregulatory responses to serotonin (5-HT) receptor stimulation in the rat: evidence for opposing roles of 5-HT₂ and 5-HT_{1A} receptors. *Neuropharmacology* 1986; **25**: 1307–13.
- 163 Edwards JG, Anderson I. Systematic review and guide to selection of selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors. *Drugs* 1999; **57**: 507–33.

@ Access to antiretroviral drugs in Brazil

Jane Galvão

Since 1996, the Brazilian Ministry of Health has guaranteed free and universal access to antiretroviral treatment for people living with HIV/AIDS. Implementation of this policy has had political, financial, and logistical challenges. I have investigated the history and context of antiretroviral policy in Brazil, the logistics of the drugs' distribution, and the government's strategies for acquisition of the drugs. Many antiretrovirals used in Brazil are produced domestically; the remainder, including some of the most expensive drugs, are purchased from abroad. Although the Brazilian policy of antiretroviral distribution has had notable success, it remains threatened by the high cost of acquisition of drugs, which has led to disputes with international pharmaceutical companies over prices and patents. Whether or not the Brazilian model of guaranteeing access to antiretroviral treatment for people living with HIV/AIDS can be applied in other countries or regions, much can be learnt from the country's experience.

Free and widespread distribution of antiretrovirals through the public-health system continues to be one of the best-known parts of the Brazilian National AIDS Programme, whose other components include education and prevention, epidemiological monitoring, and development of partnerships between government and society to broaden the response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic.^{1,2}

At the moment antiretroviral treatment is totally subsidised by the Brazilian Ministry of Health. Although the government is responsible for the purchase of antiretrovirals, domestic manufacture of some of these drugs—by private and public laboratories—is presented by the Brazilian Ministry of Health as a fundamental strategy for maintenance of the distribution programme.^{3,4} In 2001, this local production of antiretrovirals, and implications for patent laws, generated great attention to the way that Brazil is confronting the HIV/AIDS epidemic.

The viability of the Brazilian distribution programme of antiretrovirals owes much to mobilisation of society.⁵ Groups representing people living with HIV/AIDS; gays, lesbians, and transvestites; feminists; and religious organisations have been especially active. Their role—for example, in advisory committees created to guarantee public participation in government, and in non-governmental organisation forums and networks of people living with HIV/AIDS—has contributed greatly to maintenance and expansion of the rights of these people in Brazil, and for continuity of the government's response to the epidemic.¹

The profile of the HIV/AIDS epidemic in Brazil has three main trends—the increase of HIV-1 infection in poor people and in women, and spread of the epidemic to regions outside large urban centres.² The increase of HIV-1 infection in women has also led to a rise in the rate of vertical transmission of HIV-1.²

According to official data from the Brazilian Ministry of Health, the number of people who are infected with HIV-1 in the country is estimated to be around 597 000,⁴ with 222 356 people with AIDS registered between 1980 and September, 2001.⁶ Of these individuals, 162 732 were male and 59 624 female, and about 50% (107 104) have died.

Brazilian policy about access to antiretrovirals

Free distribution of drugs for treatment of people living with HIV/AIDS is not new in Brazil. In 1988, the Brazilian public-health system began to distribute drugs to treat opportunistic infections, and in 1991, began to offer zidovudine.⁷ However, Brazil did not commit itself to free and widespread distribution of antiretrovirals through the public-health system until 1996.^{4,7} In November of that year—in an unusual measure—the Brazilian President, Fernando Henrique Cardoso, signed a law establishing free distribution of drugs to people living with HIV/AIDS.⁴

Since the present policy of coordinated distribution of antiretrovirals began, the number of people living with HIV/AIDS receiving treatment has steadily increased. An estimated 35 900 individuals received these drugs in 1997; 55 600 in 1998; 73 000 in 1999; 87 500 in 2000; and 105 000 in 2001.⁴ Government spending on antiretrovirals has also followed an upward trend: US\$34 million in 1996; \$224 million in 1997; \$305 million in 1998; \$336 million in 1999; and \$303 million in 2000.⁴ In 2001, the costs for these drugs reached \$232 million.

From the perspective of the Brazilian government, there are at least two arguments for continuing the distribution programme. First, the clear effect of antiretroviral treatment in reduction of deaths, and second, the substantial reduction in hospital admissions and treatment costs associated with opportunistic infections. For example, in 1995–2000 after introduction of new antiretrovirals, such as saquinavir and ritonavir, the number of deaths from AIDS in the municipality of São Paulo fell by nearly 54%, and by 73% in the municipality of Rio de Janeiro.⁴ The reduction of costs of hospital admissions and of treatment of opportunistic infections was also great. For 1997–2001, cost savings throughout Brazil have been estimated, by the Ministry of Health, to be close to \$1.1 billion.⁴

After the announcement of the distribution of antiretrovirals through the public-health system in 1996,

Lancet 2002; **360**: 1862–65. Published online Nov 5, 2002
<http://image.thelancet.com/extras/01art9038web.pdf>

Fogarty International AIDS Training Programme, School of Public Health, University of California, Berkeley, CA, USA (J Galvão PhD)
 (e-mail: jgalvao@uclink.berkeley.edu)

the number of new AIDS cases reported in Brazil for that year exceeded expected values by about 40% (Pedro Chequer, coordinator of the Brazilian National AIDS Programme in 1996, personal communication).⁸ This rise means that another effect of the distribution of antiretrovirals has been a reduction in under-reporting of AIDS cases. However, other factors could have contributed to this fall as well, since measures to guarantee access to treatment were accompanied by improvements in the notification system as a whole, in particular, in epidemiological surveillance. But government distribution of antiretrovirals has clearly had an important role. Many people who had a private doctor changed to the public-health system to receive free treatment. Others, who had not yet been diagnosed, decided to be tested on the basis of information about the effectiveness of the drugs and their availability free of charge.

Other benefits of the distribution programme include improvements in quality of life of people living with HIV/AIDS, in particular, the social recognition gained when the government defended their rights to treatment, and thereby their value and importance to society as a whole. In this respect, the distribution programme has helped to avert what one Brazilian activist called—in less favourable times—the “civil death” of people living with HIV/AIDS.⁹

Logistics of antiretroviral distribution

Beyond its financial aspects, the distribution programme has logistic and strategic considerations that, in a country the size of Brazil, cannot be understated.⁵ In 1988, the Unified Health System (Sistema Único de Saúde or SUS),¹⁰ was established to offer free comprehensive health care to the entire population, irrespective of employment status or access to other forms of health insurance. This structure was an important factor in implementation of a distribution programme for drugs for AIDS. Also important is the country's ability to train personnel in diagnosis and treatment of HIV/AIDS, to strengthen public clinical laboratories, and to establish criteria for administration of antiretrovirals.² On this last point, independent advisory committees have aided the Brazilian National AIDS Programme in developing and regularly updating recommendations and guidelines for treatment of different target groups.

Part of this logistical challenge was to develop a strategy to both distribute and monitor antiretrovirals through the public-health system. Key aspects of this strategy included definition of locations at which people could receive drugs, creation of a system to track distribution of drugs, and establishment of a network of laboratories for clinical examinations.⁴

Presently, there are 424 sites around Brazil at which patients could receive antiretrovirals.⁴ These sites, called AIDS Drugs Dispensing Units (ADDU) are located in public hospitals or health centres. To be eligible to receive treatment, a patient must be enrolled at the unit, and a doctor from the public-health system must follow-up the patient and issue prescriptions. There are three main ways a patient can be diagnosed and enter the system: by being tested at an anonymous site (Centro de Testagem e Aconselhamento, CTA),¹¹ and referred to a public hospital or outpatient centre to be enrolled; by being tested in a public hospital and enrolled there; or by being tested in a private clinic and enrolled in a public hospital afterwards.

At many ADDUs, patients now receive a magnetic card that must be presented to receive treatment. In 2001,

according to the Brazilian National AIDS Programme, about 65% of patients were using cards.⁴ The card helps to track patients' prescriptions, especially in units with high enrolment. In some ADDUs—eg, in large cities such as São Paulo—at least 2500 people can be registered and receive treatment.

In 1998, the National AIDS Programme began to implement a system, known as the Sistema de Controle Logístico de Medicamentos (SICLOM; computerised system for control of drug logistics), which registers distribution of antiretrovirals, helping to maintain needed stocks of drugs at ADDUs and to track prescriptions.^{12,13} Every unit needs at least one computer running SICLOM, and usually one staff member is responsible for its operation. SICLOM automatically checks every prescription issued by a doctor to establish whether it falls within Brazilian guidelines for antiretroviral treatment. At the end of every day, prescription information from all ADDUs is sent via modem to the National AIDS Programme in Brasília. There, after synchronised transmission of data, the system generates a report showing any errors or problems at the units or in the prescriptions. For example, from November, 1999, to January, 2000, SICLOM detected and rejected 9% of prescriptions as being outside the guidelines for antiretroviral treatment.^{12,13} In 5.1% of these rejected prescriptions, if the patient had used the drug, he or she could have developed serious side-effects.^{12,13} Data for errors in prescriptions are used to establish where further training for health providers is needed.

Since appropriate application of antiretroviral treatment depends on accurate patients' data, the Brazilian Ministry of Health established, in 1997, a network of public laboratories at which patients could receive CD4 and viral load tests free of charge.¹⁴ For 2001, the Ministry expected to do about 400 000 tests at the centres, at a total cost of around US\$18 million.⁴ In 2001, 138 public laboratories around the country were equipped to do the tests.⁴

Another computer system—Sistema de Controle de Exames Laboratoriais (SISCEL; system for control of laboratory examinations)—gathers data from these public laboratories and sends it via the internet to the National AIDS Programme in Brasília.¹⁴ SISCEL tracks test results and generates graphs of changes in CD4 and viral load for use by clinicians. SISCEL and SICLOM, which continue to be developed, are key factors helping to overcome logistical challenges to delivery of antiretroviral treatment in Brazil.

Centralisation of patients' information in the two databases raises the question of confidentiality, since names of individuals have to be linked to prescriptions for antiretrovirals and clinical test results. Measures to protect confidentiality include limitation of database access to authorised users with passwords, a mandate that names should not be divulged, and restriction of access to clinical data to the doctor looking after the patient. Until now, the procedure has not generated objections from advocacy groups of people living with HIV/AIDS nor have there been any public reports of violation of confidentiality.

Local production of antiretrovirals

Together with guaranteeing free and widespread access to antiretrovirals, Brazil has favoured domestic production of these drugs to reduce costs (figure). The high cost of purchasing antiretrovirals is the factor that, more than any other, could threaten the feasibility and maintenance of the Brazilian programme.

By 1999, 47% of antiretrovirals (19% of expenditure) were acquired from domestic firms, of which 92.5% were state-run laboratories and 7.5% private companies. 53% of antiretrovirals (81% of expenditure) were acquired from international pharmaceutical companies.⁴ In 2000 and 2001, domestic share of this production increased. In 2001, 63% of antiretrovirals (43% of expenditure) were produced by domestic firms, and 37% (57% of expenditure) by international companies.⁴ By the end of 2001, Brazil was producing seven of 13 antiretrovirals used to treat people with HIV/AIDS in Brazil.⁴ The remainder have to be purchased on the international market, and it is there that Brazil has sought to negotiate the best possible prices with international pharmaceutical companies.

Brazil and international pharmaceutical companies

Citing high costs charged by international pharmaceutical companies, Brazil has threatened to break patents on certain antiretrovirals if companies do not reduce prices. Such a measure, called compulsory licensing, would be admissible under Brazilian patent law, given certain circumstances.¹⁵ It must be emphasised, however, that despite such threats, and since Brazil implemented the TRIPS (trade-related aspects of intellectual property rights) agreement¹⁶ in 1996, compulsory licensing has not been applied, and no patent has been violated. Nonetheless, the threat has remained an important negotiating tool. For example, in February, 2001, Brazil announced it was considering breaking patents for nelfinavir (Roche) and efavirenz (Merck) if manufacturers did not reduce their prices. Negotiations ensued, and Merck agreed to reduce the price of efavirenz by 60%.¹⁷ Reductions offered for nelfinavir however were deemed inadequate.

In August, 2001, the Brazilian government announced that it intended to break Roche's patent and to produce nelfinavir domestically at the government-run laboratory Far-Manguinhos.¹⁷ They argued that 28% of the annual budget for antiretrovirals was being spent on this drug alone.¹⁷ At the end of August, 2001, however, Roche agreed to reduce the price of the drug, and plans to break the patent were ended.¹⁸

Brazil's willingness to threaten compulsory licensing of drugs has evoked both support and challenges. In February, 2001, the World Trade Organization (WTO) accepted a request by the USA for a panel questioning the compatibility of Brazilian patent law—and specifically provisions for compulsory licensing—with the TRIPS agreement.³ In April, 2001, in what could be perceived as a sign of support for the Brazilian position, the 57th session



Brazilian worker checks quality of AIDS drug that is distributed for free

of the UN Human Rights Commission approved a resolution, proposed by the Brazilian delegation, establishing access to medical drugs during pandemics—such as HIV/AIDS—as a basic human right.¹⁹ In June, 2001, shortly before the UN General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS, the USA withdrew the WTO panel against Brazil.²⁰

In November, 2001, the WTO, at its fourth ministerial conference, released a declaration allowing use of compulsory licensing in cases of national public-health emergencies.²¹ This declaration not only strengthened the Brazilian position but also suggested that the transnational movement for access to drugs for HIV/AIDS could lead to poor nations being able to acquire necessary drugs.

Despite these gains, it remains unclear up to what point the Brazilian government will be able to continue to negotiate acceptable terms for purchase of antiretrovirals, especially since important new drugs arrive on the market, and because the number of people needing them continues to rise.

Conclusions

The Brazilian policy of offering free and widespread access to antiretrovirals for people living with HIV/AIDS has received support from non-governmental organisations,²² health-professional organisations, networks of people living with HIV/AIDS, international bodies such as the Joint UN Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), and national and international media.²³ I have briefly outlined some of the most important factors and challenges for this aspect of the Brazilian response to the AIDS epidemic. Other features that merit further analysis include relation, within the Brazilian National AIDS Programme, of prevention to treatment; adherence by people living with HIV/AIDS to treatment protocols within the public-health system; role of patients' and advocacy organisations in creation of settings making possible the antiretroviral policy; and political factors that both lend support to and threaten the distribution programme within Brazil. Similarly, the rise of infection in poor people questions whether populations with the greatest social exclusion in Brazil are genuinely being included within the public-health system, and thus diagnosed and treated for HIV/AIDS.²⁴

In conclusion, the Brazilian response to the HIV/AIDS epidemic merits being seen as an example of one developing nation's determination to meet the treatment needs of people living with HIV/AIDS. Although local realities could make it difficult to apply the Brazilian model to other countries, much can be learnt from Brazil's experience. At the same time, the country's commitment to free and widespread access to

antiretroviral treatment warrants further study with respect to its effectiveness, dynamics, and sustainability.

Conflict of interest statement

After over 10 years of experience working in AIDS policy and the non-governmental organisation (NGO) sector, I worked from December, 1999, to January, 2001, at the Ministry of Health, National AIDS Programme, in Brasília, first directing the liaison office with NGOs, and later working in the Office of International Cooperation. This experience offered valuable insight to the subject of this article, but in no way otherwise affected the content or positions expressed. Since February, 2001, I have been a visiting scholar at the University of California at Berkeley School of Public Health. During this time, I have also assisted the National AIDS Programme and the School of Public Health in establishing a formal cooperative training agreement under the Fogarty International AIDS Training Programme.

Acknowledgments

I thank Arthur Reingold (University of California Berkeley School of Public Health) for reading the text and his suggestions; Daniel Hoffman for his comments and for translating the original text from Portuguese; Carol Rothstein, for revision of the text; Ronaldo Mussauer de Lima, former information technology manager of the Brazilian National AIDS Programme, for details on SICLOM and SISCEL; and the Fogarty International AIDS Training Programme, for grant support received during my stay as a visiting scholar at the University of California Berkeley, School of Public Health (Grant Number 1-D43-TW00003). The sponsor of the study had no role in study design, data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, or writing of the report.

References

- Galvão J. AIDS no Brasil: a agenda de construção de uma epidemia. Rio de Janeiro: Associação Brasileira Interdisciplinar de AIDS/Editora 34, 2000.
- Brazil Ministry of Health. AIDS II: relatório de implementação e avaliação—dezembro de 1998 à maio de 2001 (Acordo de Empréstimo - BIRD 4392/BR). Brasília: Coordenação Nacional de DST e AIDS, Ministério da Saúde, 2001. Available at http://www.aids.gov.br/planejamento/relat_imp_aval_aids2.htm (accessed Oct 29, 2002).
- Brazil Ministry of Health. WTO panel calls Brazilian patents law into question: official note. Brasília: Ministry of Health, February, 2001.
- Brazil Ministry of Health. National AIDS drug policy. Brasília: Coordenação Nacional de DST e AIDS, Ministério da Saúde, 2002.
- Galvão J. A política brasileira de distribuição e produção de anti-retrovirais: privilégio ou um direito? *Cadernos de Saúde Pública* 2002; 18: 213–19.
- Brazil Ministry of Health. Boletim Epidemiológico AIDS, Ano XV, no 1. Brasília: Ministry of Health, 2002.
- Passarelli C. As patentes e os remédios contra a AIDS: uma cronologia. *Boletim ABLA* 2001; 46: 8–9.
- Falcão D. Registros de casos de AIDS sobem 39%. *Folha de S Paulo*, Feb 6, 1997; 1.
- Daniel H. Vida antes da morte/Life before death. Rio de Janeiro: Tipografia Jaboti, 1989.
- Brazil Ministry of Health. SUS: princípios e conquistas. Brasília: Ministry of Health, 2000.
- Brazil Ministry of Health. Diretrizes dos centros de testagem e aconselhamento. Brasília: Coordenação Nacional de DST e AIDS, Ministério da Saúde, 1999.
- Veloso V, Sudo E, Lima RM, et al. Promoting the rational use of antiretrovirals through a computer aided system for the logistical control of AIDS medications in Brazil. XIII International AIDS Conference. Durban, South Africa, July 9–14, 2000.
- Lima RM, Veloso V. SICLOM: distribuição informatizada de medicamentos para HIV/AIDS. *Ação Anti-AIDS* 2000; 43: 6–7.
- Lima RM, Dantas MCS, Vilela WT, et al. SISCEL: a nationwide system for managing CD4 and viral load exams in the Brazilian network of public health laboratories. XIII International AIDS Conference. Durban, South Africa, July 9–14, 2000.
- Brazil. Lei da Propriedade Industrial. Available at <http://www.inpi.gov.br> (accessed Dec 18, 2001).
- World Trade Organization. The Uruguay round final act. Available at <http://www.wto.org> (accessed Dec 18, 2001).
- Brazil Ministry of Health. Ministry of Health announces compulsory licensing of Nelvinavir patent: official note. Brasília: Ministry of Health, August, 2001.
- Rich JL. Roche reaches accord on drug with Brazil. *New York Times* Sept 1, 2001; B1 and B14.
- United Nations. Access to medication in the context of pandemics such as HIV/AIDS: commission on human rights, resolution 2001/33. Available at <http://www.unhcr.ch/Huridocda/Huridocda.nsf/TestFrame/a5c6e2109117dc36c1256a3b00446247?Opendocument> (accessed July 10, 2001).
- Ashraf H. USA and Brazil end dispute over essential drugs. *Lancet* 2001; 357: 2112.
- World Trade Organization. Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, 2001. Available at http://www.wto.org/english/thewto_e/minist_e/min01_e/mindecl_trips_e.htm (accessed Dec 18, 2001).
- OXFAM. Drug companies vs Brazil: the threat to public health, May, 2001. Available at <http://www.oxfam.org.uk/policy/papers/brazilctc/ctcbraz.htm> (accessed Dec 18, 2001).
- Rosenberg T. Look at Brazil. *New York Times Magazine* Jan 26, 2001.
- Biehl JG. Other life: AIDS, biopolitics and subjectivity in Brazil's zones of social abandonment. Dissertation: University of California, 1999.

Viewpoint

The need for resources for clinical research: the European Society of Cardiology calls for European, international collaboration

Jean-Pierre Bassand, John Martin, Lars Rydén, Maarten Simoons

Much of the progress in disease management achieved over the past 50 years in medicine has been driven by an open and fruitful collaboration between academia and industry, particularly in clinical research.¹ However, over time, the status of clinical research has deteriorated. Interest in clinical research and academic medicine is declining among doctor-scientists. Basic research has become disproportionately well funded by comparison with clinical research. Furthermore, the cost of clinical trials has greatly increased, and in particular industry-driven research has become more motivated by rapid return on investment. As a result, many areas that are of little commercial interest remain unfunded. Cardiovascular medicine is no exception to this trend.

The European Society of Cardiology (ESC) felt the need to address this issue and, to this end, in June, 2002, it invited a group of key cardiovascular specialists for a Policy Conference at its headquarters, the European Heart House, in Sophia Antipolis, France. Clinical investigators from the academic world met with representatives from non-industry and industry driven contract research organisations (CROs), industrial research divisions, European medical research councils, health authorities, the US National Institute of Health (NIH), the Directorate General XII of the European Commission, European Heart Foundations, the European Science Foundation, editors in chief of prominent medical journals, and the leadership of ESC for 2 days of intense debate. At the conference, important areas of clinical research that require improvement in Europe were identified. Here, we summarise the discussions that took place and, although we provide no magic solutions, address important areas in which action should, and could, be taken.

Hurdles to clinical research

The first major hurdle to clinical research is a lack of competent doctor-scientists. Clinical research is threatened by an increasing shortage of doctors adequately trained in research. Scientific education has attained decreasing priority, while clinical training and skills have been emphasised. Support for clinical research from governmental and institutional funding agencies seems to be in decline, whereas investment in basic research is

rising. Tighter control of health-care resources and more restricted budgets have limited opportunities for clinical research and, perhaps more importantly, have reduced the number of reasonable career openings, particularly in academic hospitals.²

This situation is aggravated by a gradual reduction in the amount of European funding for research compared with the USA, Japan, and Canada, where the share of the gross national product (GNP) devoted to research is 2.6–2.8%. By contrast, investment in research in Europe remains at about 2% of the GNP. Promises by EU nations that this proportion will be increased to 3% have yet to be fulfilled. By contrast, industry-driven research in Europe is not subject to the same constraints as elsewhere. However, the industry has become increasingly independent of academia through the recruitment of its own researchers and investigators, and via provision of its own facilities. This independence has placed the industry in a dominant position over academia, whose relations with the industry are ever more complicated and sometimes contested.^{3–5}

The decreasing numbers of doctor-scientists and the increasingly limited possibilities offered by academic medicine must be addressed. This situation can only be improved by political decisions at national and European levels, and by re-establishing a true collaboration between academia and the industrial world, paying respect to each other's genuine responsibilities and obligations.

The second hurdle is the cost of clinical research, especially industry-driven clinical trials. The cost of a randomised cardiovascular trial depends greatly on its complexity and duration, and can hence vary from €5000 to €10 000 per patient. Outsourcing the handling of clinical trials to profit-making CROs, and payment of significant honorariums to investigators add to these costs (table). Academia-driven clinical randomised trials use simplified organisational procedures at lower costs. Networks of university-based clinical researchers can undertake supervision, data monitoring, and processing themselves, rather than having to contract out to a profit-making CRO. Reimbursement to hospitals and trialists can be considerably decreased. Such initiatives should make it possible to do high quality clinical trials at a cost of €500 per patient, a 10–20-fold saving compared with industry-driven research. But even with such a low per-patient cost, academic-driven clinical research remains difficult to fund.

Lancet 2002; **360**: 1866–69

University Hospital Jean-Minjoz, Besançon, France
(Prof J-P Bassand FESC); **University College London, London, UK**
(Prof J Martin FESC); **Karolinska Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden**
(Prof L Rydén FESC); **Thoraxcentre, Rotterdam, Netherlands**
(Prof M Simoons FESC).

Correspondence to: Dr Jean-Pierre Bassand, Department of Cardiology, University Hospital Jean-Minjoz, 25030 Besançon Cedex, France
(e-mail: jean-pierre.bassand@ufc-chu.univ-fcomte.fr)

	Number of patients to be enrolled		
	100	1000	10 000
Costs (€ per patient)			
Trial organisation	1000	1000	1000
Investigator fee	3000	2500	2000
Monitoring of patients	2100	1500	1200
Data management	800	800	800
Other	4000	3000	2000
Total cost per patient	10 900	8800	7000

Estimated budget of industry-driven clinical trials